Staff Presentation:  118 Congress Street-  14 unit subdivision 
Site Plan and  Subdivision                   PB WORKSHOP      12.17.2013
1. The applicant is proposing to build a 4 story 14 unit building on the site of a single story office building.  Two commercial units are located on the lowest floor underneath 12 residential units with balconies over the upper 3 floors.  The site is zoned B1 and the project is eligible to go to 50 feet in height subject to meeting dimensional requirements for the commercial units. The project is being reviewed under site plan and subdivision standards, and is also subject to the B1 design standards.

2. The applicant held a Neighborhood meeting on Wednesday December 18th  2013.  The Planning Division received 4 comments from 3 people for the December Workshop and 2 of these individuals have sent updated comments and remain opposed to the project on the grounds of massing, scale, overhangs and impact on trees.  A total of  8 public comments have been received since the Workshop: 


· 4 raise concerns that the proposed building is out of character with the neighborhood in terms of massing and scale and impact on the scenic corridor (1 just circulated to the Board, the other 3 are in the packet); 
· 3 are in support of the project (one expressly supporting the “bays”) have just been received and circulated to the Board;

· 1 letter is from the owner of the vacant lot abutting the proposal on St Lawrence Street, who is concerned that the proposal could limit what he could develop on his lot (in pkt)

3. The site is at a prominent corner of Congress Street and St Lawrence Street and a block to the east from the Portland Observatory.  At the side and back it abuts 2-3 story residential buildings, the nearest about 30 feet away from the side wall of the proposed building. 

4. Waivers:  the applicant has requested waivers for the reduced parking space width for 13 of the spaces and for the driving aisle being reduced from 24 feet to 23 feet. These are supported by Tom Errico.
5. Key issues:
· Overhangs:  
· The applicant originally proposed decks and bays that encroached on both ROWs by about 2.5 feet.  The Board asked the applicant to try and bring these within the site boundaries and the revised plans show that the 6 decks/bays on Congress Street now overhang the public sidewalk by 1’4” because the footprint of the building has moved 1 foot back from the Congress ROW.  No revisions have been made to the 3 decks/bays proposed to overhang the sidewalk on St Lawrence Street.

· Staff remain generally opposed to having any of the decks/bays overhang the public ROW and the first potential condition reflects that view and would require the overhangs over both Congress and St Lawrence to be pulled back either through shrinking the footprint or shifting the footprint without losing the design value of the decks/bays.
· Staff concerns relate to:
· DPS have identified the danger of falling snow and ice as these are a total of 9 open decks -  staff understand that in the past licenses have been approved by DPS and the City Council for enclosed building bays, but not for open decks -  so this would be a precedent;
· Staff do not think there is a compelling reason for the decks/bays to encroach into the public realm, as there are no site constraints nor historic building issues;
· Jeff Tarling discourages the overhangs because of the impact on street tree growth.
· Scale/side/rear elevations:  the final submission includes minor revisions to the side and rear elevations to darken the material lowest level and enlarge/relocate the green trellises.  The revised East elevation also has removed a window at ground level facing east and the Urban Design comments request that it be restored.  The potential conditions of approval do not explicitly require that revision so the Board may wish to add that in.

· Landscape Buffering and Street Trees;  Jeff Tarling has reluctantly accepted the recommendation to remove the pin oak and made some recommendations regarding the species and location of the proposed street trees and the need for enhanced buffer planting at the site boundaries, and these are reflected in a potential condition of approval.
· Engineering :  The final review comments raise some concerns over the implications of construction and the  longer term modification required to the street parking layout, and regarding the drainage details;  these are reflected in a potential condition of approval.

· Fire Department:  Captain Chris Pirone has confirmed approval to the site plan for this project in the e-mail circulated to the Board today.

· Crosswalk Potential Condition:  Staff recently were advised that a one word alteration needs to be made to the potential condition Site Plan iv to change the first “shall” to “may”. This is because DPS are still reviewing whether or not a crosswalk should be located here, given the current condition of the curbing and the fact that Congress Street is a moratorium street-  so it is not yet clear whether or not I will be referred to the Crosswalk Committee..
iv. 
That the applicant may be required to install a crosswalk on Congress Street at the easterly side of the St. Lawrence Street intersection.  The City’s Crosswalk Committee shall may review the subject location and identify recommendations for installing a crosswalk.  If deemed appropriate by the Crosswalk Committee the applicant shall  be responsible for implementation of all features of the crosswalk including but not limited to pavement markings, signage, and ADA compliant ramps; and

